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Councillors:
Cllr S Jackson; Cllr K Egerton; Cllr R Swanston; Cllr J Gargiulo; Cllr T Richardson



Cllr J Bake ; Cllr G Dyke; Cllr S Davenport; Cllr S Davenport; Cllr I Ward
Clerk:

Mrs M Joyce 

Unitary Cllrs:
Cllr B Williams; Cllr S Davenport
Minutes of the Ellesmere Rural Parish Council Meeting held on 14th November 2022 at

Criftins Parish Hall

1 Chairman’s Welcome, Opening Remarks and/or Announcements & Public Session to include: 
The Meeting was declared open at 7:31pm. 
The Chairman advised that he had received a resignation letter from Cllr S Jackson, resigning from her seat representing the Dudleston Heath Ward.  A notice has been received from Shropshire Council in respect of the vacant seat for Dudleston advising that the 14 day period for an election to be called has now passed and the seat can now be co-opted. Cllr Evans further noted that an application has been received from Mrs Jackson wishing to apply for the Dudleston Ward seat.  

2
Co-option of Councillor/Vacancy update

Cllr Evans proposed co-opting Mrs Sharon Jackson for the Dudleston Ward seat, seconded by Cllr Swanston, all agreed. Resolved. The acceptance of office form was duly signed as required. The Dpi form will be returned direct to the Monitoring Officer.  

3
To receive Apologies and/or note absences  
None received.
4
Disclosable Pecuniary or other Interests/ Requests for dispensations 

No declarations or requests for dispensations were received. 

5
Minutes of the Meeting of the Parish Council held on 10th October 2022- To approve the minutes; (Local Government Act 1972, s12 p41(1) )
Councillors confirmed that they had received and read the Minutes of the last Meeting. They were proposed as a true and accurate record of the Meeting by Cllr Swanston, seconded by Cllr Egerton, all agreed. Resolved.  

6
Matters arising from the Minutes not otherwise included on the Agenda 

No matters were raised. 

7
Councillor/Clerk Reports from Committees/Meetings or action taken from the last Minutes
No external meetings have been attended
8
Unitary Councillors for The Meres (Welsh Frankton & Tetchill) and St Martins (Dudleston & 
Dudleston Heath) Division’s Reports and Question Time
The Unitary Councillors representing The Meres and St Martins Divisions are invited to attend to give reports and answer questions from the Parish Council in this section.

It was reported that Shropshire Council must make stringent cuts in order to find £38m.  Cllr Davenport said that Shropshire Council urgently needs government assistance.  Cllr Williams stated all Councils are in a similar position.  Councils can currently only charge extra 4% in precept requests unless the government lifts this restriction in the budget.  Overall costs are anticipated to rise by 10%, particularly costs for adult/social care costs.  There is a severe risk of the Government sending in the Commissioners to oversee budget management – this mean the closure of all leisure facilities, such as libraries and swimming pools etc in order to find money.  The road repairs etc have been improving over last 18 months, although they are likely to go backwards if cuts are implemented.  It is possible that the Council will have to charge for green waste disposal.  Most staff are still working from home – Shirehall is now very sparsely populated.  Many officers don’t live locally, some live as far as Scotland, Milton Keynes, Cambridge and Spain.  The new auditor employed by the Council, for example, lives in canterbury – only needed to attend Shirehall once a month.  All Unitary Councillor meetings are now held online.  
Cllr Davenport confirmed that he has been investigating a previously reported collapsed drain.

9
Planning Committee (Town and Country Planning Act 1990. Sched 1, para 8)
To receive the minutes of the Planning Committee meetings held on 10th October 2022
Acceptance of the Minutes was proposed by Cllr Gargiulo, seconded by Cllr Egerton, all agreed. Resolved. 

 
10
Street lighting – to enable Cllrs to discuss any repairs/concerns 
The Clerk reported no update again from Eon following notification that the Scottish power quote was unfeasibly high and most likely included removal of underground wiring/columns which was not needed. Eon is seeking a new quote.  Councillors raised the number of lights in Criftins which now belong to Shropshire council – the ones in the centre of the village grapes lane to end of 30mph. All lights beyond that are coming out.  The lights in Criftins should be upgraded to 30mph standard.  Action: Clerk to chase Eon and to apply pressure to Shropshire Council.  

11
Playground – update/reports/quote for path relaying

No updated inspection. Two quotes have come in for the replaying of the path alongside the playground.  They are for £1400 and £1250 – a third quote has been promised for tomorrow. Cllr Dyke will circulate the quote.  

12
Ward Matters and Councillors reports 

a
Dudleston Heath


Cllr Baker raised the drainage issues in Eastwick Lane as previously reported. The Shropshire Council drainage team attended to establish the cause of the problems. A camera was put down a 9 inch pipe.  It was completely clear, however, when it flash floods the pipe is probably too narrow to be able to cope with the extra water.  Ideally a 12” pipe would be in place.  The team cleared out the ditch and further promised to jet all grids etc. The culvert has been cleaned out previously by Cllr Baker.  Cllr Baker expressed his disappointment that the team didn’t do what they said they would.  Unfortunately because of the nature of flash floods the problem cannot be cured.  The pipe and ditches can easily withstand normal water flow but not sudden, very heavy rainfall in large volumes.    One manhole cannot be accessed for inspection. Shropshire Council will need to contact the landowners.  Councillors agreed that the Planning Department had made a poor decision to grant permission for a house to be built in this position as the septic tank likely to always flood. 
Councillors discussed extending the sign cleaning programme.  A quote is due for c 50 signs which are not as overgrown as the ones in Tetchill so the job should not be as onerous.  Shropshire Council to be contacted to ask if they are likely to be clearing the signs.  The Clerk confirmed that the ‘welcome to Shropshire sign’ is to be replaced.

Sunken grid at top lanes junction at School lane – by finger post.  
b
Dudleston


Cllr Jackson reported that the B5069 sign needs fixing at Shell Brook Bank
The bridge repairs have not been completed – Wrexham side.
c
 Tetchill
Cllr Williams reported that he had contacted Ellesmere College to ask if a stop sign/white lines could be put at their entrance.  He was given the response that there was no accident data and no sufficient reason for the expenditure, therefore the College would not prepared to undertake the work. Cllr Williams was thanked for raising the matter with Ellesmere College.  The Clerk was asked to write to the Headmaster as Councillors believe that this is a problem as proposed by Cllr Evans, seconded by Cllr Ward, all agreed. 
d
Lee – Cllr Dyke confirmed that there was nothing to report. 
e
Welsh Frankton 

A complaint has been made to Highways about the road from Tetchill which goes over the canal bridge then turns left to Welsh Frankton.  There is mud on the road, potholes, water etc no grids – A recent head on collision was blamed on the poor road surface.  Noted. 
f
General issues 
Oak tree in Welsh Frankton – The Clerk confirmed that Shropshire Council has begun the initial TPO  process. 
Cllr Egerton confirmed that she had laid the wreath on behalf of ERPC at the Remembrance Sunday service. Thanks were conveyed to Cllr Egerton. 
Cllr Dyke reminded Councillors that he has the litter picking cart and equipment – The Clerk requested that the equipment is to be labelled and monitored as Parish Council assets. 
g
Community policing – 8 residents for speed watch programme – The Clerk is tying to take this forward with the team.  


h
Footpaths – no update 


i
Bus stops
Cllr Egerton reported that she will be meeting with Shropshire Council and Arriva to discuss bus stop allocations in Criftins.  Cllr Ward to attend if possible. Lack of lighting provision at the stops was discussed.  
j
Tetchill Brook

Cllr Swanston reported on the drainage issues in Tetchill. She has spoken to Helen Walters, a drainage engineer who has looked at the photos of Tetchill Brook. To arrange a meeting with Environment Agency. To also look at drainage issues in Tetchill. The developers of the Blackwater Meadows development have cleared the top end of brook – the brook is blocked past the College and Tetchill. Both Blackwater meadow and the cricket pitch both flooded this week.  The brook needs to be drained all the way along.  The drainage issues in the village will be harder to resolve. There is a 100 year old pipe in the village which is a problem.  The new houses have put infill on top of the pipe and foul water is backing up – in addition the 2 septic tanks are also backing up.  Cllr Swanston has been given lots of historical paperwork to look at. The Environment Agency is coming out to investigate and she will be meeting with them.  
13
The Gravel Hole  - update on possessory title claim: The Clerk reported that she is waiting to a quote for authenticated copies of archived material waiting for quote from archives
14
CWG 


a
To acknowledge receipt of the accounts
- Noted
b
Any other matters/correspondence - 
Circulation of a feasibility study from 2005 to investigate the possibility of finding additional burial land within Ellesmere was received and noted. Cllr Ward informed the Council that he originally this report when he was on the Town Council.  It was generally acknowledged that cemetery expansion within Ellesmere was unfeasible. 

15
Correspondence (circulated by email) to inc SALC/NALC bulletins: 

News in Brief bulletins; NHS updates; NSAC meeting minutes; Community reassurance updates;  Health bulletins; to acknowledge/action any other correspondence; NALC legal topic notes; Local policing charter; NHS Crisis Statement update; Thank you letter from Criftins Parish Hall

· ETC asset transfer proposal
Councillors discussed the proposals which involve a small verge at the front of the cricket club. ETC is investigating taking over the asset, half of which falls into ERPC.  Councillors raised no objections to the proposals.   

· Boundary review – ERPC members attended the presentation. The feedback forms have since been circulated for information. 
· ETC email confirming the proposed boundary changes sent to Shropshire Council was noted. The Clerk was asked to also write. The Boundary Commissioners will have the final say.  This will not be activated until 2025.  It is hoped that the joint allocation of CiL money will result in greater collaboration between the two Councils.  Any CiL money generated will continue come to ERPC until 2025.  ERPC Councillors agreed that they would like input into how any CiL money generated thereafter is spent. Tetchill Brook must be maintained. 

· A funding request for books from Lakelands academy has been received. Cllr Swanston suggested that the School should contact the League Of Friends in Ellesmere which give grants. A further suggestion was for Brownlow Masonic Lodge to be contacted.  It was thought possible that Shropshire Library Services may help.   Councillors discussed Usborne books which has a very limited range of books available for the 11-16 age range. Usborne is a privately owned business with commission for sales people. The books could be ordered direct online.  Cllr Swanston proposed not supporting the request due to inappropriateness of the proposal, seconded by Cllr Jackson, all agreed. Resolved. Clerk to write.
· NHS crisis statement – update noted
16
Housekeeping 
a
Community engagement –Cllr Jackson reported no negative feedback. 
b
Boundary review – Covered previously. 
c
Defibrillator software checks: The Clerk reported that Heartstart has undertaken software and consumable checks on all defibrillators in the parish.  The new pads have been replaced with ones purchased in the summer.  All are in good working order.  
d
Joint annual dinner  - The Clerk reported that the Town Council’s members are keen to hold a joint dinner although suggested taking it forward to the new year.
e
Policy reviews – Clerk to circulate and Councillors to review in time for December’s Meeting. 
f
Meeting dates for 2023 – The Councillors agreed that all meetings should held in Criftins Parish Hall.  It was noted that Welsh Frankton Village Hall has not cashed the annual grant cheque sent in February.  All meetings to continue to be held on the second Monday of each month, except for August when no meetings are held. 
17
Highways 
a
To enable Councillors to raise any matters of concern eg accidents, road closure, speeding etc - covered
b
VAS units for Tetchill – progress report 

Cllr Swanston reported that she has been speaking to Derek Bucannan, a new contact within Highways in an attempt to try to sort out the fiasco with the permission to the install poles for the VAS units.    He has been looking into which areas Shropshire Council owns.  He is considering using one of the two 30mph sign poles by the canal bridges to install a unit onto. Cllr Swanston is hopeful that she will get an installation date next week.  Painted signage on the roads will be replaced.  A thorough inspection to be undertaken in 2 weeks.  
Shropshire Council will write to the owners of an overgrown hedge to request that it is cut back. 
Hordley Road bends: complaints about speed of traffic and volume have been received.  Mr Bucannan agreed that some signage on bends is required however there is no budget available for this year.  It will have to go onto next year’s budget or the Parish Council could pay for it. He anticipates a maximum of £400. He will be coming out in 2 weeks and will inspect it then. 
18
Accounts


a
Receipts and Payments Account and Breakdown of Expenditure
Councillors confirmed receipt of the emailed reports and statements.  Cllr Ward proposed approving the reconciliation as accurate, seconded by Cllr Dyke, all agreed.
b
Invoices for approval and signature (to include those received post agenda)
Cllr Evans proposed approving all payments, seconded by Cllr Dyke, all agreed. 
c
External audit – update on 2021-22 audit
The Clerk confirmed that the External Audit process has now been completed and the notices displayed. The accounting system will change for 2022-23 in line with the Practitioner’s Guide.  The Auditor’s findings were noted however the Clerk stated that in view of the fact that the same treatment has been used since 2017 in line with the Town Council’s treatment of the CWG accounts, it is difficult to comprehend why the External Auditor is now raising concerns having been informed from the start how ERPC intended to account for the inclusion of the cash and fixed asset split into its own accounts.  
d
Budget for 2023-24
Clerk to circulate a draft budget prior to the next meeting. To factor in possible replacement bus shelter costs. 
e
To receive quotes for audit, software, energy supply for 2023
The Clerk reported that quotes have been received and circulated for the Internal Audit (£350) and accounting software (now £28.80 per month) which will be factored into the budget. No quote has been received as yet for energy supply from Shropshire Council. 
f
Councillors noted receipt of the NALC salary award update giving £1 per hour pay rise which is backdated to April 2022 for the 2022-23 financial year. 
	Date of Invoice
	Recipient
	Reason for payment
	Amount
	Cheque no
	Power of Expenditure

	30/10/22
	Employee
	Clerk’s salary
	£1118.96
	DD
	LGA 1972 s112

	10/11/22
	NEST
	Employee pension
	£42.71 ERPC

£56.95 Employee
	DD
	LGA 1972 s112

	05/11/22
	HMRC
	PAYE
	£333.79
	2404
	LGA 1972 s112

	01/11/22
	PKF Littlejohn LLP
	External Audit
	£360.00
	2405
	LGA 1972 s168


19
Parish Matters/Items for the next agenda –12th December 2022 – no items brought forward. 
20
Exclusion of press and public: That in accordance with s1(2) Public Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 1960, members of the public and press be excluded from the remainder of the meeting on the grounds that the following items to be considered involves the likely disclosure of sensitive/confidential information

a)
To enable Councillors to discuss correspondence received 
The Clerk gave an overview of correspondence received relating to an appeal dealt with by the CWG.  Councillors firmly re-enforced the view that the Cemetery Regulations should be complied with.  Councillors recommended that complainants should be asked attend a CWG meeting. 

Cllr Baker gave local feedback – the Cemetery is viewed very positively and its maintained considered to be of a high standard.  People asked do not agree with kerbing of graves preferring simple lawned areas which are easier to maintain without ornaments to negotiate. 
There being no further business for discussion, the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and declared the Meeting closed at 9:12pm.
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